1 Minutes of the North Logan City City Council 2 Held on April 4, 2012 3 At the North Logan City Library, North Logan, Utah 4 5 6 7 8 The meeting was called to order by Mayor Lloyd Berentzen at 6:30 p.m. 9 10 Council members present were: Nancy Potter, Damon Cann, John Bailey and Roger Anderson. 11 (Kristen Anderson was excused). 12 Others present were: Alan Luce, Scott Gilgen, Don Younker, Donna Marie Wagner, Jon Keller, 13 Jaye Hawkes, Peggy Giles, Charlotte Brennand, Alian Collins, Kim Hawkes, Cordell Batt, Scott 14 15 Bennett, Jeff Jorgensen and Marie Wilhelm. 16 17 The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Damon Cann. 18 An invocation was given by Alan Luce. 19 20 Adoption of Agenda 21 Mayor Berentzen said that the Utilities Department (water and sewer) will not be giving their 22 budget presentation as planned. 23 Nancy Potter made a motion to adopt the agenda as amended. John Bailey seconded the 24 motion. A vote was called and the motion passed unanimously with Nancy Potter, John Bailey, 25 26 Roger Anderson and Damon Cann voting in favor. 27 Approval and Follow-up of Minutes of March 21, 2012 City Council Meeting 28 John Bailey made a motion to approve the minutes as amended. Nancy Potter seconded the 29 motion. A vote was called and the motion passed unanimously with Nancy Potter, John Bailey, 30 31 Roger Anderson and Damon Cann voting in favor. 32 33 Follow-up 34 Nothing at this time. 35 36 **Review of Action Items** Jeff Jorgensen reviewed the action items list with the council. Jeff and Mayor Berentzen 37 discussed the issue of the boundary line adjustment between North Logan City and Logan City. 38 39 40 New Business 41 Budget presentations by the Streets Department, the Utilities Department (Water and Sewer), the Storm Water Department, the Police Department and the Library. 42 43 Streets Department Scott Gilgen presented the budget for the streets department and outlined the various items 44 within. 45 Nancy Potter asked about the money saved in snow removal this year and Jeff discussed how 46 that will just go into the fund balance. 47 48 Scott discussed the potential need for a new dump truck, and selling the old dump truck as well as an old sweeper; and to use those funds towards a new dump truck and other equipment needs 49 for the department; and said he would like to do that with council's approval. Mayor Berentzen 50 said he was in support of that. Scott discussed this further. 51 52 Scott outlined projects the department would like to do this year, including improving various roads, such as 2600 North, 2700 North, the Johnson Park subdivision, 1900 North and the 53 subdivision behind the City office. 54 Mayor Berentzen said there are still issues on 1600 east and Scott confirmed that there are 55

- 56 already plans to take care of that.
- 57 Scott addressed various issues from the council.
- 58 Mayor Berentzen said he would like to see a total in the budget for projects last year, and what
- 59 costs are being proposed this year, and the total difference between the two.
- Scott continued to explain his budget and then presented a summary. He also addressed some further questions from the council.

62 63

64

65

Stormwater

Alan Luce presented the budget for this department and reviewed the various items and costs therein, including projects and repairs planned for the next year. He addressed questions from council.

66 67 68

69

70

71

72

73 74

75

76

77

Library

Donna Marie Wagner presented the budget for the North Logan Library. She stated that she presented this budget to the Library Board on March 28th, who unanimously approved it at that time. She explained the strong growth that has occurred with the library programs since she started. She said she would like to add a programming clerk and further discussed the recent staff changes. Per a question from Mayor Berentzen, Jeff explained the staff changes and how they were able to maintain the salary level at nearly the same amount as the previous year. She further explained the programs that they use and ones they would like to bring in, which she said used to be federally funded, and no longer are. She discussed the reference collection and her desire to move towards including an on-line collection, which she explained further.

- Per a question from Mayor Berentzen, Jeff explained the increased cost for benefits which is due to Donna Marie being on a family plan, while Marcia Cheney's insurance was for a "single".
- 80 There are also assumed to be some added increase in healthcare costs.

John Bailey commented on how hard Donna Marie worked on keeping this a balanced budget and that she also worked closely with the Library Board on it. He said he wanted to commend her for her hard work.

84 85

86

Police Department

Chief Kim Hawkes presented the budget for his department and explained the items therein. He said this budget was also presented to the law enforcement committee. He addressed various questions from the council.

91

92

93

Continue to discuss the proposed construction of a police department building following the council's tour of Smithfield's facility earlier in the meeting.

- The council discussed the tour of the Smithfield police department the council took prior to this evening's meeting.
- Chief Hawkes gave his comments on the tour, including that he did not like the idea of the basement, particularly in terms of ADA access. He said he also noticed issues with the flow of connectivity throughout the site, which he explained further.
- Mayor Berentzen said he was pleasantly surprised at what Smithfield was able to build with the budget they had to work with. He said he would have to rely on Chief Hawkes to determine the functionality of the facility. He discussed this further. He said he would be hopeful that North Logan City could do some of the same things.
- Roger Anderson said he also appreciated the items Smithfield was able to do in a "thrifty" manner and said he felt that the citizens would appreciate this.
- John Bailey said he was impressed with the cost of construction, but was also concerned about the functionality of the site. He said he would hope that we could utilize good economy while at the same time, improve on the design and operational aspects of the site.
- 106 Chief Hawkes commented further and discussed that some of the costs are based on the types of materials and the style in which things are finished.
- Jeff and the council continued their discussion at length. Jeff mentioned the lack of adequate evidence storage at the Smithfield facility; and also said he wondered if the cost of the Smithfield

- 110 facility included parking or landscaping.
- Nancy commented that Smithfield worked under the budget that they had and just dealt with it;
- and also said she is not comfortable with the proposed cost of our structure when another city did
- it for half [the costs].
- 114 Mayor Berentzen mentioned that a basement is an inexpensive use of space, which he discussed
- 115 further.
- The council and Chief Hawkes continued their discussion at length.
- 117 Mayor Berentzen said he did not feel that the current architect did what North Logan City asked
- them to do, and that we should be more firm to them about what we need from them. As
- previously suggested, both Mayor Berentzen and Nancy Potter stated that they were not in favor
- of getting a new architect.
- There was also discussion about how high the water table may be in the proposed areas for the
- police building and Alan Luce mentioned some testing for that that is currently being done.
- The council continued their discussion with Chief Hawkes.
- Mayor Berentzen suggested that the current architect go through the Smithfield facility. Mayor
- Berentzen also said he and Jeff Jorgensen will sit in a meeting with Chief Hawkes and the
- 126 architect.
- 127 Mayor Berentzen reiterated that Chief Hawkes should have the determination as to how the
- layout for functionality should be planned.
- Nancy Potter said it would be her hope to move this forward quickly so it is not further stalled.
- 130 Chief Hawkes discussed the planning of an EOC in the new building, per a question from John
- 131 Bailey.
- 132
- 133 <u>Discuss employee compensation including a preliminary discussion of proposed revisions to</u>
- 134 <u>employee grades and associated wages ranges.</u>
- Jeff introduced this item and discussed that this was initiated in the safety committee, and
- explained which figures were used and how the numbers were determined, particularly in terms
- 137 of comparison.
- 138 The council and Jeff discussed the information. Mayor Berentzen said a deficit he sees in the
- 139 City's compensation rates is when we are trying to hire competent law enforcement officers, and
- that we won't attract them at the wage we have in place. This was discussed further, including
- 141 how the various cities may have determined their data.
- 142
- 143 Discuss issues relating to providing mobile phone stipends for city employees.
- 144 Jeff explained the item which deals with the IRS not taxing employees for cell-phone
- reimbursement, and how this item is now being managed by the City. The employees will have
- the option of having the City pay for their cell phone or getting a stipend to reimburse them for a
- plan that they pay for themselves.

148

- Volunteers Hold Harmless Agreement (those wishing to regularly help a city employee who is
- 150 <u>also a family member).</u>
- Mayor Berentzen explained the situation and said things need to be covered in terms of liability.
- Jeff said liability is covered for volunteers, but with these situations, which are above the level of
- volunteers, there needs to be something in place.
- The council discussed this briefly.

155

- Nancy Potter made a motion to approve this agreement. Roger Anderson seconded the motion.
- 157 A vote was called and the motion passed unanimously with Roger Anderson, Damon Cann, John
- 158 Bailey and Nancy Potter voting in favor.

159

- 160 Reports from city officers, boards, and committees
- 161 Alan Luce mentioned the Easter egg hunt taking place this Saturday at 11 a.m. sharp, at Elk
- 162 Ridge Park. He briefly explained it further.

163

Cordell Batt mentioned the reminder email that he sent out regarding the combined Planning Commission and City Council meeting scheduled for April 19, 2012 to discuss the draft of the housing element. Jeff referred to the documentation from Parlant Technology he gave to the council for potential implementation, which he explained as being similar to reverse 911 service. He briefly outlined the things this program can do. Nancy Potter asked about the email from Shane Falslev regarding the sidewalk running down 2500 North to Elk Ridge Park. Jeff said he had spoken to Mr. Falslev about that. Mayor Berentzen mentioned the Utah League of Cities and Town's meeting taking place the following week in St. George. John Bailey made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Nancy Potter seconded the motion. A vote was called and the motion passed unanimously with Roger Anderson, Damon Cann, John Bailey and Nancy Potter voting in favor. The meeting adjourned at: 8:29 p.m. Approved by City Council: - April 18, 2012 Transcribed by Marie Wilhelm Recorded by Scott Bennett/City Recorder